Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
February 16th, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director
Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed
Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed
Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 
Absent:

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

Guests: 
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Les Owen, CDA
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 7:31 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any additional items.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to table approval of the January minutes until the next BOD call in March.  Without any further discussion, the motion to table approval of the CACD BOD’s January 2018 Minutes was passed unanimously.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

We are approximately ¼ the way into the 2018 legislative session.  Many bills are moving through and CACD met as a legislative committee to review the first batch.  These bills are linked and available to monitor on the legislative tab of the CACD website.  CACD is supporting a couple of bills, including the Colorado Water Conservation Board Deficit Irrigation Pilot Project based on current CACD policy of water conservation.  CACD is also monitoring several bills to learn more and to make sure they do not negatively affect the districts or go against current CACD policy.  Any bills marked as neutral are more for a member FYI, something that CACD does not currently have policy on or that we intend to weigh in on legislatively, but more for the districts and producers to make sure we give some additional information for those interested in tracking.  CACD ended up opposing one bill based on energy production policies, Senate Bill 48.  One bill that was not covered, House Bill 1039 that changes the date of regular special district elections.  Currently these elections are held on the Tuesday immediately following the first Monday of May in every even numbered year.  Commencing in 2023 this moves these elections to the odd numbered years.  Brett wanted to bring this to everyone’s attention and will send out the link for review to see if it has any impact on us since we may fall under some of the special district rules.   The joint Budget Committee is a four to five step process.  They do a JBC analyst briefing in October, a department hearing in November, and in February they do figure setting.  Based on the previous two hearings, discussions happen between the governor’s office, the department and the JBC, where they tally up what they think the budget needs to be for the year.  The JBC sets the department budget line.  This happened on Tuesday and all our budget lines were approved.  What we had last year is what will go into the Long Bill for debate with the other 21 departments in April.  In addition, due to the tier two severance tax short fall (the $450K severance tax line), this is projected to come in at zero dollars this year due to the decline in severance tax revenues from the BP lawsuit.  The budget analyst moved $100K into this line and asked for this to come out of the Commissioner’s Ag management fund.  Brett was able to work with Tom (JBC staffer) to make it clear that the tier 2 severance tax shortfall is a bad deal, when it puts us in a position for less resources on the ground and out in the field.  CACD legislative efforts will be focused on working through the figure settings of the other departments within the next few months, keeping a close eye on the introduction of the Long Bill and to work at keeping our funding in place.  Overall, things are looking pretty good.  Reminder, March 22nd is Ag Day at the Capitol.  CACD is a voting member and all are welcome to attend.  This is a great networking opportunity and a great way to showcase Colorado agriculture.  There are many donation and volunteer opportunities.  Scott, Bob, Brett and Bobbi will be attending.  Ag Council will be putting this on.  They are a group of all the producer groups that represent the Ag producer world.  They specifically get together every two weeks during the legislative session to discuss any specific ag and rural bills where they bring in legislatures and lobbyists as part of this process.  This is a great legislative tool.  Once a year this group gets together at the Capitol and puts on a celebrity chef cook-off, using Colorado based products to cook up and serve a unique dish to the public and staff, using top chefs from all over the state.   The event starts at 11 AM.   Anthony asked if anyone was getting any negative feedback on the Country of Origin bill, where Anthony testified in opposition, even though CACD does not have specific policy.  Brett stated he felt we were in good shape to oppose, given our allies in the beef industry opposed it and stated this is more of an educational opportunity to communicate why we cannot have a state-based country of origin labeling program and that this is more of a federal based issue.  Brett stated we would not be able to do a partnership update overview as a joint Ag and natural resources committee meeting but feels we can do a 15-minute briefing to the separate Senate Ag and House committees.  Brett will send an email around and get the conversation going again.   
CSCB Update-Cindy Lair:
The State Conservation Board Meeting is next Tuesday and Wednesday.  Cindy Lair’s staff is working to get numbers in the form wanted by the JBC, from a calendar year to a fiscal year basis.  The state conservation board has done a good job in reserving funds to spread out distributions to the districts.  Now they are hearing they should have spent it versus trickling it out in a reserved fashion.  This is a good problem to have, but a different mindset in a way to ride out this drought of funding.  Further discussions will take place at the CSCB board meeting.  From these funds $200K is already obligated leaving $200K for the board to look at ways to appropriately distribute the remaining funds to the districts.  There are approximately 70 districts that are eligible that meet statutory requirements.   Potential recommendations for distribution will be addressed at the CSCB meeting.  Discussion took place regarding working on additional funding from the JBC.  Further discussions also took place regarding the JBC wanting these additional funds to come from the Ag management funds.  The drought task force is wanting to do a drought survey with Ag producers in rural areas of the state.  Cindy has been helping with this survey and it will go to all the conservation districts with the plan to get the survey to all producers.   The numbers are not looking the best compared to last year.  There are measures being looked at for resources to areas that are most impacted by the coming drought.   It will be distributed to the Ag council members and will be a one-month turnaround.   NM has an NRCS grant that brought about 50 people to the NACD meeting, with efforts geared toward young leadership involvement.  CACD is checking into the details and a similar program may be something that could be of value to discuss with Clint for a similar grant geared toward development and leadership programs.   Cindy is looking at another leadership program as well.  Gary stated that La Plata has a similar program to send people to leadership meetings through-out the state.  This is through the business improvement district as the sponsor to help develop community leaders.  This could possibly be looked at as a model for the state program.   CSCB is getting geared up for watershed meetings.   The challenge is getting the watersheds to work together so they are not scheduled on top of one another, allowing Clint, Cindy and Bobbi to attend as many as possible.   This creates a good use of time and budgeting for better attendance of the partners at the state level.   It is very nice to get Clint to as many meetings as possible.   The watershed meetings would be a good forum for Clint to give updates on the upcoming changes within NRCS.   George agreed and feels best coordination of this would come from the state office.   The Upper South Platte watershed meeting is March 28th.   The Republican Watershed meeting is March 29th.  Anthony will need to check and confirm the date for the Rio Grande watershed meeting.  No date is set yet for the Lower Ark.  Cindy’s staff will work on setting some meetings around these dates.   Discussion took place about the Employees’ Association.  Brenda has been the President for many years and has been in touch with Gretchen Rank of the Mancos Conservation District.  Gretchen was able to attend the NACD Annual Meeting and became the Colorado board member on the National Conservation District Employees Association and while she was there she also became the Southwest Regional Representative.  Gretchen came back with great ideas for the state association and now CSCB is talking with the Employees’ Association about trying to schedule meetings together in conjunction with the CSCB trainings.   
CSCB Update-Les Owen:

GMUG Forest Plan revision has a couple of species assessment overviews out for comment mostly in relation to the Desert and Rocky Mountain Big Horn Sheep (the main species listed) until February 28th.   The big issue on the forest plan revision is they released their potential wilderness inventory maps.  They are going through this process on the 2012 rule to identify lands to manage as wilderness.  The first step is done now and soon they will be sending out their evaluation criteria.  Everyone is encouraged to go to their website and review and weigh-in on this extremely important evaluation criteria.  Within the budget request is another position for the conservation division to work on federal grands issues.  The Rio Grande National forest is working on finalization of their EIS.   There are several allotment level decisions going with some directly related to the Big Horn Domestic Sheep issue.  Gary Thrash stated on the GMUG plan they just found out that the Montrose sawmill is converting over to ponderosa pine.  Les has not heard anything about this, but he said that this needs to be included in this plan.   Les will check into this and get involved with the updates    
NRCS Update (via email report)-Clint Evans:

Staffing: Dawn Jackson, ASTC for Programs resigned from the NRCS on February 2, 2018.  She wanted to spend more time with family now that her husband has retired.  Becky Ross is currently serving as the acting ASTC for Programs and Randy Randall is serving as the Acting ASTC for Management and Strategy along with keeping up with his duties for the ASTC for Partnerships.  We are evaluating some options and will most likely have to restructure the ASTC positions since it could be a while before we have an opportunity to advertise vacant positions.  We have had a couple of additional staff either retire or resign at the field level as well.  By the close of business today we will have 192 NRCS employees on board in CO.  As a reference, the NRCS in CO had 238 staff on board when I arrived in February of 2015.  Our current staffing plan includes 263 positions, but our current staffing ceiling has been established at 213 positions. We have been asked for our top 3 vacancies at the field level, but we have not been granted authority to advertise the positions.  Reorganization: I spoke with the CACD Board during the January meeting about starting the 1010 Reorganization process for the NRCS in CO.  I will be meeting with the NRCS leadership team in March to review some alternatives for our staffing/organizational structure.  I am planning to have the letters sent to the CDs, CACD and CSCB by April 1st.  The letters will be requesting input and recommendations from our conservation partners on our reorganization plan.  We will be sharing some proposed alternatives for structuring our staff at the field office level. Some key points that will be included: 1) At the present time we are limited to 213 NRCS positions in CO. 2) The Department has advised that we develop a staffing structure that will enable an employee to supervisor ration of at least 8/1 or possibly 10/1. 3) There will be a need to reduce the number of State Office and Area Office level positions to maximize the number of employees at the field office level. 4) The pan will be developed to address the Secretary’s priorities to be the most effective and efficient agency in the federal government. Program delivery: We are working on EQIP application pre-approvals.  The field staff will be working with the applicants to finalize their conservation plans and to develop the EQIP contracts by July 1st.  We will continue to pre-approve applications until the funding is exhausted.  We have approximately $35M available in EQIP financial assistance funding in CO.  I don’t have a total estimated value of the EQIP applications received but it appears we will only have enough funding to cover 30-40% of the applications received.  We will be announcing an EQIP application period for the Lower Arkansas Selenium project area.  This funding pool was omitted from the first EQIP application period as we had not received the funding prior to the first EQIP application period announcement.  We received approximately $5. 3M in applications of the Agricultural Conservation Easement Program (ACEP).  We are reviewing the applications and will be requesting additional ACEP funding in an effort to obtain funding for all eligible applications.  The initial ACEP allocation in CO s approximately $3.4M.  We will be requesting the additional funding once we have completed the eligibility reviews.  Budget:  Domestic agencies have been authorized funding on the most recent Continuing Resolution to operate through March 23rd, 2018.  Congress will need to pass legislation to fund domestic agencies for the remainder of Fiscal Year 2018.  Hopefully we won’t have to endure a third shutdown in March.

 
NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Resolution on the government crop insurance failed unanimously in the resource committee.  It was voted down quickly.  Colorado is one of 29 states that was recognized with having a district official training program.  Cindy and Gary were presented an award by Brent Van Dyke.  There will be a write up in the next issue of the Conservator.  NACD is heavily involved with a task force working on the upcoming Farm Bill.  There are many things happening in D.C. for NACD to stay involved in, including the Department of Agricultural reorganization.  One of the presentations to note is that they have a center for behavioral and experimental agriculture and they have been doing surveys as to why people put in agricultural programs.  They have several sites around the states.  NACD has a website highlighting programs available to the different states.  Cindy mentioned the NACD Technician program and that Colorado was able to get 8 positions filled through this program.   The partnership with NACD and NRCS has proven to be very successful.  NACD will be having a Fly-In event March 20th in D.C. where state associations are able to meet with members of Congress.  They will be hosting a breakfast and a dinner with meetings scheduled through out the day to meet with legislatures for an opportunity to discuss agricultural issues, and the farm bill.  NACD will provide a talking point sheet for discussions.  We need to decide as a board if CACD wants to send someone to this event.  Scott stated he would like to attend with board approval.  Bob Warner felt it was important to be represented at the Fly-In.  He will not be able to go but supports sending Scott.  Cindy and Clint are working on being able to attend as well.  George asked to revisit after we discuss the financials.  NACD will have a summer meeting in August.  Gary Moyer may be attending.  The SW Pacific region meeting will be held in September.  The International Envirothon meeting will be held in July.  
Financial Update:

Ending balance in checking as of January 31st, $68,339.56.  Checks/Payments cleared -$14,928.56, Deposits cleared $5,000.00.  Total Uncleared transactions (Checks & Payments only-no uncleared deposits) as of January 31st -$10,454.64.  Ending register balance as of January 31st, $57,884.92.  New Transactions (2-1 thru 2-15). Debits Recorded -$9,223.94. Deposits Recorded $1,308.55. Ending Register Balance after new transactions $49,969.53.  Reserve remains at $26,075.15. NOI as of 02/15/18 is $23,894.38.  CACD credit card balance is $0. CACD Special Account/Raffle Account - Closed as of 12/31/17.  Dues invoices were sent out to all districts.  Bobbi mentioned the importance of attending the Fly-In and the Executive Director Convention.  Gary agreed these would be the two priority meetings to attend, along with the SW Pacific region meeting if possible.   Mike stated he agreed it was important and mentioned how NACD programs have helped districts in his area.  Mike would like us to follow-up with a letter to NACD to continue these programs and possibly asking these districts for a funding donation to help offset costs.  Steve made further comments on the current financial status.  George inquired about the historical flow of dues payments.  Currently only two districts have paid.  George felt the income stream should turn around quickly and would be in favor of sending Scott and Bobbi to these upcoming NACD meetings.  George made the motion to approve and Steve gave the 2nd.  Motion passed unanimously.  Bobbi gave an update on the two merchant accounts being closed out.   George had a few questions on the UARRP project that were answered regarding the new 5-YR contract.  Contractor invoices are reimbursed 100% and CACD receives 5% for administrative fees.  
Envirothon:

Anthony invited anyone from the board to take the roll as the new chair once Anthony steps down at the end of the year.  Anthony brought up the draft MOU and feels there is a good level of give and take and feels it is a good MOU.  Anthony would like to submit to the Envirothon committee for review prior to final approval from both parties.  Anthony made the motion to table, Steve gave the 2nd.  The motion to table the MOU was unanimously approved.
Corporate Fundraising/Conservator:
Mike will be kicking off fundraising in April with a list of corporate donors to contact, mostly with the oil and gas this year and contacted the Petroleum Council through-out last year.  Mike feels we will have a successful campaign in April.  Mike lumps the Conservator advertising in with fundraising.  He did the CAWA presentation in Mancos and Cortez at the end of January and made contacts with some of the speakers.  One is an advertiser.  JUB will be funding again and will be writing an article about a pilot project they did.  CCA has a very good article about the growth of water use in Colorado, but they will not be able to do any funding.  Mike asked for a date for the Conservator to roll out.  The new target date would be around March 15th.   Mike asked everyone to get Bobbi a list of potential advertisers from each area.  Statewide or regional will work.  We need to get a list out, so we are not duplicating our efforts.  Mike will follow-up with the established list.  Scott is asking for a small bio from each director to be included in this issue.  Mike asked for a submission date.  Bobbi requested submission as soon as possible.  
Lower Arkansas Resolution Passed:

Cindy asked Scott about the approved resolution for the Direct Assistance Scoring.  CSCB will be discussing statutory requirements at their board meeting.  This will be a good time for CACD to weigh in, although it is a CSCB role to set the requirements.  Bobbi read the resolution as approved by membership at the 2017 Annual Meeting.  The intent was to give help to districts in the ranking procedure and to address possible issues with unfair scoring.  The districts are asking the status of this resolution.  Scott and Bobbi will be attending the CSCB meeting and will be involved in further discussions about this resolution with the CSCB board members.
Camp Rocky:
First committee meeting went well.  All forms on the website are updated and ready to go.  We are working on meeting the requirements of being able to use the Monsanto grant toward the Camp Rocky program.  This $2500 grant was made available to us by nomination from Don McBee.  We have 8 Jr Leaders confirmed this year to start training replacements for next year.  Invitations have been sent out to all previous campers.  West Greeley voted to sponsor 7 campers within their district and will open up these sponsorships to campers outside their district if not filled.  Jan Manning will not be able to help going forward.  The committee is working on a new instructor for fish and wildlife.  Our goal is to have 40 campers with 10 students per discipline and Amy is working on a list of guest speakers.  We have signed our contract and paid our deposit to the camp.  Our next committee meeting will take place toward the end of March.
Watersheds Meetings/Speakership Programs

Anthony will have a speaker to submit for approval to speak at the Rio Grande watershed meeting taking place in March.  Bobbi reminded everyone to continue to put in a plug to district and watershed members for the speakership program.
Social Media Marketing/Website

Working on a new Facebook page for CACD and an email marketing campaign with Rachel’s help.
Working on many updates to the website and discussing with Rachel ways to improve the website, or possibly create a new website.  Bobbi asked the board to give this some thought and share any ideas.

Annual Meeting:

The Embassy Suites contract is now signed and in place.  We are obligated to $10,500.00 for food.  We were able to get the same room rate.  The cost for A/V and exhibitor booth will go up, as we will no longer be able to receive the discounted rate.  As stated previously, 2017 would be the last year for the discount.  

Everyone agreed to get started on the committee meetings as soon as possible.  Mike wanted to start May 1st.  Cindy is thinking it would be best to start in March.  Mike discussed working on putting the committee together right away.  Cindy shared the idea of having a draft agenda and information to start sharing at the spring watershed meetings.

Ag Task Force
Bobbi asked the board to review the two videos on Reg 85.  Bobbi is asking for approval from the board to link these two videos to the outreach and educational page on the CACD website as support of the efforts of the Ag Task Force.  
President Updates:
Discussions took place on the EPA grant opportunity presented that might be a good start for CACD involvement.  There are only six weeks left to submit the grant application.   This year may be too late with the amount of work that would need to get done within six weeks and this is a very competitive grant.  It may make more sense to apply if the grant is offered in 2019.   Scott will be attending his first CAWA meeting within the next couple weeks and will give an update on the next call.   Discussions took place on the Ag Council bill sent out concerning “Call Before You Dig”.  Everyone agreed it was OK to support.  The first legislative call will be scheduled within the next week.  The next two board meetings will be held on Fridays for the next two months due to the scheduling of the Ag Council meetings.  George is still working on the Ditch Resolution and will reach out to Rick Romano and follow-up with Brett.
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Director, Mike Cleary made the motion and Director Jim Cecil, gave the 2nd.  Meeting adjourned at 9:35 AM.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
